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	 Document:
	Minutes FINAL & CONFIRMED

	Meeting:
	Council of Governors (session in public)
19 January 2017, 15:00 – 18:00, The Dove Suite, The Ark, Turners Hill, West Sussex RH10 4RA 
(NB: Item 08-17 was taken ahead of 04-17 in the running order)  

	Present:
	Beryl Hobson (BH)
	Chair

	
	Brian Beesley (BB)
	Public governor

	
	John Belsey (JEB)
	Lead governor (public)

	
	Liz Bennett (LB)
	Stakeholder governor

	
	Wendy Burkhill-Prior (WB-P)
	Public governor

	
	Jenny Cunnington (JC)
	Public governor

	
	John Dabell (JD)
	Public governor

	
	Robert Dudgeon (RD)
	Public governor

	
	Angela Glynn (AG)
	Public governor

	
	Chris Halloway (CH)
	Public governor

	
	John Harold (JH)
	Public governor

	
	Tony Martin (TM)
	Public governor

	
	Chris Orman (CO)
	Public governor

	
	Gillian Santi (GS)
	Public governor

	
	Michael Shaw (MS)
	Public governor

	
	Peter Shore (PS)
	Public governor

	
	Peter Wickenden (PW)
	Public governor

	
	Norman Webster (NW)
	Stakeholder governor

	
	Julie Mockford (JM)
	Staff governor

	In attendance:
	Lester Porter (LP)
	Senior Independent director 

	
	John Thornton (JT)
	Non-executive director

	
	Sharon Jones (SLJ)
	Operations director [09-17 onwards]

	
	Jo Thomas (JMT)
	Director of Nursing [09-17 onwards]

	
	Steve Jenkin (SJ)
	Chief Executive

	
	Ed Pickles (EP)
	Medical Director [09-17 onwards]

	
	Clare Stafford (CS)
	Director of Finance [09-17 onwards[

	
	Clare Pirie (CP)
	Head of Communications

	
	Hilary Saunders (HS)
	Deputy Company Secretary

	
	Natalie Jones (NJ)
	Adult Safeguarding Lead [item 04-17]

	Apologies:
	Anne Higgins (AH)
	Public governor

	
	Andrew Robertson (AR)
	Stakeholder governor

	
	Glynn Roche (GR)
	Public governor

	
	Geraldine Opreshko (GO)
	Director of HR and OD

	
	Ginny Colwell (GC)
	Non-executive director

	Did not attend:
	Mansoor Rashid (MR)
	Staff governor

	
WELCOME

	01-17
	Welcome, apologies and declarations of interest and eligibility
The Chair opened the meeting and welcomed SJ to his first meeting since being appointed Chief Executive.  She went on to report that Andrew Robertson would be stepping down shortly as League of Friends stakeholder governor to the Council.  Andrew would be replaced by St John Brown who would also be taking over as Chair of the LoF shortly.

Apologies were noted as above.  There were no new declarations of interest.



	02-17
	Draft minutes of the meeting held on 20 October 2016
· It was agreed the minutes would be changed to make explicit that TM had prepared an update as part of the Q&GC assurance report which was presented on his behalf by GC.

· Corrections were made in respect to the list of attendees

Noting these changes, the minutes of the meeting held on 20 October 2016 were APPROVED as a correct record.



	03-17
	Matters arising and actions pending from previous meetings
Council reviewed and noted the record of matters arising and actions pending from previous meetings.


	04-17
	Clinical presentation: Safeguarding
The chair welcomed Natalie Jones, Lead nurse for safeguarding adults who was attending today to provide information on safeguarding responsibilities. 

NJ began by summarising safeguarding legislation which the NHS and other public bodies were required to comply with; she then went on to describe the safeguarding leadership arrangements at QVH which included the Board’s statutory responsibilities, culture,  systems and processes, and governance arrangements.
NJ explained the extent of the Safeguarding agenda, noting that it would continue to evolve over time as new learning and challenges were presented.

Council went on to seek clarification in respect of the following:

· That the Trust’s safeguarding and equality and diversity policies were aligned.  NJ confirmed that there was alignment between such legislation as Equality and Diversity, Deprivation of Liberties and Human Rights Act and Safeguarding. During discussions, PW asked if the Trust was maintaining its focus on the Equality and Diversity agenda, because as governor representative to the E&D group, he had not been invited to any meetings lately.  He was assured that the latest E&D strategy had been approved very recently by the Board.  However, enquiries would be made as to the configuration of the E&D working group to ascertain if membership still included governor representation. [Action: GO]
· The criteria for governor safeguarding training at present remained at level 1.  A copy of today’s presentation and safeguarding level-1 leaflet would be circulated to Council via email and would in effect constitute level 1 training. [Action: HS] Governors questioned whether they should also receive level 2 training.  CP explained that the enhanced training was designed for patient-facing staff but agreed to review and report back at the next meeting. [Action: CP] 
There were no further questions and on behalf of Council, the Chair thanked NJ for her presentation.


	05-17
	Annual review of effectiveness of Council of Governors
CP explained it was best practice for Council to periodically assess its collective performance, and the report was developed to support this.  
Today’s report set out evidence for the impact and effectiveness of the Council of Governors under the three main headings of its key responsibilities, ie.

· Holding the non-executive directors individually and collectively to account for the performance of the Board of Directors;

· Communicating with their member constituencies and the public and transmitting their views to the Board of Directors;

· Contributing to the development of the Trust’s forward plans.

Proposed actions to improve the effectiveness of the Council in holding NEDs to account included:
· To ensure that all governors felt confident that they understood their role in holding NEDs to account, a further workshop/training session would be planned in 2017. This is in addition to the induction training provided for new governors, recognising that governors may benefit from revisiting this element of their role after some time in post; [Action: CP]
· Governor Representative Elections: Whilst the election process for Governor Representative roles works well in itself, it was proposed that the timetable for elections should be moved to ensure the most experienced governors could still stand as Governor Representatives during their final term, (subject to a separate paper at today’s meeting);
· Governor Representatives would be reminded that their responsibilities include regularly providing a written summary for the Governors’ Monthly Update of the meetings they have attended, which was an important part of supporting and enabling fellow governors in their role. [Action: HS]
Proposed actions to improve the effectiveness of Council in communicating to members the public and the Board included:

· A re-launch of the AGM/AMM to improve engagement with members of the local community; governors would be invited to participate this as an opportunity to engage with members and the public; [Action: CP]
· Members events, such as clinical lectures [Action: CP]
Proposed actions to contribute to the development of forward plans of NHS Foundation Trusts related to the Sustainability and Transformation plan. This was an important part of our current environment and Council would be kept fully apprised of the implications for QVH.
Council agreed this had been a very helpful review and commended the report for the way in which it had set out clearly the ways in which governors were meeting their legal requirements at QVH.
There were no further questions and Council AGREED the proposed actions for 2017.


	06-17
	Process for appointment of lead governors and representative roles 
A paper was presented to support Council in agreeing a recommended option to refine the appointment of lead governor and representative roles. This had been developed following difficulties exposed in the timing of the 2016 process which had impacted detrimentally on the number of experienced governors eligible to stand.
It was suggested that governors interested in standing for a particular role could join a meeting to gain better insight into what this might entail. This  would be at the discretion of the committee chair.

After due consideration Council AGREED to move the timetable of elections from September to July with effect from 2017.  This will implemented prior to the next round of governor representative elections.

Notwithstanding these changes, should a vacancy arise mid-year, any governor could stand.


	07-17
	Review of Lead governor and vice chair roles
CP presented a proposal that the separate roles of lead governor and vice chair be formally merged.  This included a brief summary of the background of the roles and their aims.  Over the years, however, it had become common practice for both roles to be carried out by the same governor.  

The new role would be ‘Lead Governor’ and a job description was appended to the report.

After due consideration the Council of Governors agreed to:

· APPROVE the proposal to merge the current roles of Lead governor/representative and Vice-Chair to better facilitate governor time and resources and

· APPROVE the attached job description.

It was also noted that the Constitution would be amended to reflect this change. [Action: CP]



	08-17

	Annual review of Governor Steering Group Terms of Reference
The Terms of Reference had been recommended by the Governor Steering Group for approval today.  Minor amendments included the addition of the role of Chair of the Appointments’ Committee to its membership and the removal of the Senior Independent Director from the group.
After due discussion, Council APPROVED the Terms of Reference which would be reviewed again in 12-months time, or sooner if necessary.



	09-17
	Quality performance indicators for 2016/17
Since the last meeting in October, the Lead Governor (JEB) had requested from Council suggestions for the 2016/17 quality performance indicators.  JEB reported that he had received 15 responses in total.  He had in turn reported these back to JMT who would use these to inform the final decision. At this stage it was likely that this year’s indicators would include outpatient waiting times and theatre operations.
In the meantime, JMT advised that she was about to launch the consultation process for 2017/18 Quality Account priorities and would be asking for governors to feed into this process.  Options would include patient safety, clinical effectiveness and patient experience, and would need to be measurable. Once again JEB would be supporting JMT in helping to co-ordinate this exercise.

There were no further questions and Council NOTED the contents of the update.



	10-17

	Executive overview, including Sustainability and Transformation Plan
The Chair welcomed the Executive Management Team to the meeting and invited the CEO to present to Council an overview of the current Sustainability and Transformation Plan, (STP).
SJ noted that the start of the STP process had been characterised by a high level of intervention from NHS England and NHS Improvement in defining geographical boundaries for the plans and in identifying STP leaders. Pressures facing local services were significant and growing, and timescales available to develop plans had been extremely tight. Although the original purpose of STPs had been to support local areas to improve care quality and efficiency of services, the emphasis from national NHS bodies had now shifted over time to focus more heavily on how STPs could bring the NHS into financial balance quickly. There were genuine concerns that there had been little or no real clinical engagement to date.  
It was recognised that services should in future be delivered differently in order to remain viable. Three key aims of the STP were: to improve the health and wellbeing of the local population, improve the quality of local health and care services, and to deliver financial stability in the local health and care system. 

The Surrey and East Sussex STP comprised 23 organisations, of which QVH was one.   The plan had been submitted in October and the report published on 25 November.  There was still much work in progress and there remained huge financial challenges especially at Brighton and Sussex University Hospital (BSUH), East Sussex Hospital Trust (ESHT) and South East Coast Ambulance services (SECAMb).  
20 care hubs were to be created around GP clusters each serving a 50k population; these would become the delivery units for a new organisational entity known as a Multi-Specialty Community Provider (MCP) and which should be in place by 2020.
New models of care were being designed to integrate community health, mental health, social care and third sector support in order to improve the care provided to the local population and drive a greater level of efficiency across the whole system. The four clinical priorities for hubs to re-design were prevention, urgent care, long-term condition management and frail and complex patients.

SJ went on to describe the initial feedback following publication of the plan and it was clear that there still remained significant challenges including quality, the financial gap, capital investment and the timelines for delivery of footprint wide workstreams.  There were also significant workforce risks with currently 1,500 nursing vacancies across Surrey, Sussex and Kent; with the withdrawal of nursing bursaries, student nurses paying for their own training may not choose a Trust which was in special measures. 
As part of the acute workstream the STP was to review the BSUH 3Ts project.  This could have implications for future services delivered by a number of providers including QVH.   SJ emphasised the need for QVH to be at the table shaping the way services would be delivered and described some of the opportunities that engagement with Kent and Medway could bring.  The Trust would be re-visiting its strategy from January 2017 and outline each year to 2020/25 what it was looking to provide. In the meantime, members of the senior team were already involved in developing nursing, finance and clinical engagement groups.
Council went on to debate at length the implications of the STP.  Highlights included

· The improved engagement with the CCGs which development of the 20 core hubs could bring;

· Reservations in respect of the current 3Ts model and its focus on a single room configuration which hadn’t taken into account the rising population and could exacerbate current bed shortages and workforce issues.

· The high number of theatres on the QVH site and how this would support the new day surgery model;

· A discussion of car parking and hospitality/hotel services.  CS assured governors of work done to date on car parking and also of the recent catering review.  However, any changes would need extra investment and so require innovative ways of funding.
· Frustration at lack of public and staff engagement to date.  SJ explained that the broader comms role lay with the CCG but that QVH would be keen to participate.  Although governors were keen to contribute, CP noted that with the limited number of FTs in the area, this would not be a priority for CCGs at present, but we would ensure this aspect would be fed into the Comms plan;
· The most sensible option to resolve the Burns issue remained developing a joint partnership with BSUH.  In the meantime, QVH Burns services are still being commissioned by the CCG and QVH continues to provide a safe service.
There were no further questions and the Chair invited the Executive team to provide an update on the Trust’s key strategic objectives.

Patient experience (JMT)
The Trust continued to score well on the Friends and Family Test.  However, the biggest risk at present related to workforce.  The vacancy rate currently stood at 17% (although it was best practice not to recruit to full establishment figures as this allowed greater flexibility around staffing). The Trust was acutely aware of vacancies in ITU and Theatres, and monitored the situation closely but there was no indication that substantive staff shortages were impacting detrimentally on quality.  Targeted recruitment had been ineffective to date but the Trust was working on other marketing strategies.

World class clinical services (EP)
· There was now a greater push for multidisciplinary education and simulation programmes to improve outcomes through effective team working with leadership and management development;
· Following the departure of the Blond McIndoe Research Foundation building from the QVH site, research projects from joint BMRF and QVH ventures would continue, primed by QVH Charity investment.  EP commended CS in leading on the negotiations.

· The Trust continued to ensure the effective use of its consultant workforce by team job planning, using the new IT provision.  

Operational excellence (SJ)
The Trust had performed well in November, whilst data for December was still being validated.  A change in national policy meant that the Trust could no longer apply for a ‘pause’ should a patient request a different appointment, a change which disproportionately affected QVH. The Trust was also performing well on cancer targets with most breaches now evenly shared.  To provide an example of the complexity of managing such cases, SJ described how treatment of a recent basal cell carcinoma case had caused an unavoidable breach to the Trust.
Financial sustainability (CS)
The Trust was £600k behind plan at Month 8 due to income performance; although underlying income had increased, critical care income had fallen behind.  However, the plan was still forecasting to meet target at the end of the year, and CS assured Council that the Trust would be applying the usual scrutiny and controls. CS also confirmed that the Trust was still on course to receive the Sustainability and Transformation Fund.
Organisational excellence (CS – on behalf of GO)
The new leadership and management development programme, called Leading the Way would be launched on 23 January.  Response to date had been extremely positive.


	11-17
	Finance and performance committee
JT presented an update on the recent work of the Finance and performance committee.  He highlighted in particular:
· Themes remained consistent with Operations keeping abreast of waiting lists and managing ever increasing work flows.  

· Concerns continued in respect of workforce, with a higher than average turnover rate and difficulty in recruiting to specialist areas. There was no risk to patient safety but there was concern that the Trust might not be able to recruit the right people in all areas, resulting in an increased use in agency staff.  

· Revenue was not coming in from where it had been expected, but the recovery plans in place were having a real impact on closing the gap.

· Pay and non-pay were ahead of budget and the Trust was working hard to regain control; costs needed to be matched to activity and revenue.

· The Board had signed off plans for 2017/18 and 2018/19, although these would continue to be very challenging

· The Finance and performance committee had completed an annual review of its performance and changes would be implemented to improve the balance of content.

As Governor representative to the F&PC, JH reported that he was very impressed by the level of challenge provided by the Committee Chair and of the quality of reports.  The meeting had been very thorough in highlighting areas for improvement.
NW queried whether improved salary levels might have a positive impact on nursing recruitment; he was advised that exit interviews indicated salary was not a priority but that staff tended to move in order to further career development.  As the Trust was small there was limited scope for staff in this respect, although much work was being done at present around leadership and development. Whilst the government was looking at apprenticeship schemes, recruits were still leaving after only 2-3 years. Sickness absence was also monitored so the Trust could be alerted to any significant shift, but there was little evidence to date. 
There were no further questions and Council NOTED the latest update.



	12-17
	Quality and governance committee 
In GC’s absence, LP presented Council with an update on the recent work of the Quality and Governance Committee and highlighted in particular:
· In January, the Board had approved a proposal on changes to the current Quality and Governance Committee meeting governance structure.  These were designed to improve assurance to the Committee and Board whilst continuing to promote effective quality and governance engagement throughout the organisation. From April 2017, the Committee would move formal meetings to alternate months, scheduled in the month when there was no Board meeting. The other months would be used to engage local clinical teams during their routine quality and governance activity.  It was anticipated this change would strengthen and raise awareness of the governance processes across the Trust, whilst improving levels of engagement between committee members and front line staff.  Q&GC data would still be available every months and a review of the new format would be undertaken in May 2018 to monitor any impact these changes might have on quality. JMT was keen to stress that at no time under the current scheduling arrangements had there been any risk to quality, but this change would enhance assurance on process at a micro level

· The Committee had also reviewed the mandatory 6-monthly nursing workforce review, prior to its submission to the Board. LP went on to explain that the Trust was required to undertake six-monthly reviews of inpatient areas to demonstrate safe care; this report did not however extend to theatres’ staff at present.
· In addition, the Risk Management Strategy and Management of Incident and Risk policy were reviewed by the committee and submitted to the Board for approval.
There were no further questions and Council NOTED the contents of the update.


	13-17
	Any other questions for non-executive directors
JEB explained that the Governor Steering Group had added this item to the agenda to enable governors to ask questions of any other NEDs who weren’t presenting updates at a Council meeting.

Whilst there were no questions on this occasion, Council NOTED that this would remain a standing item.



	14-17
	Annual planning for 2017/18
CS provided a brief summary of this year’s annual planning process, describing how the decision to move the timescales forward by three months had put considerable pressure on the teams. In spite of this, the Trust had been successful in achieving sign-off of all contracts by 23 December, although there was still much work to do. Key points of the summary included:
· The Trust had agreed to the control total and to savings of 5%
· Accelerated timescales meant that there was still work to be done through January and February, including a process of ‘executive star chamber’ and sign-off by budget managers.
· The single biggest focus was around the Cost Improvement and Productivity Programme.  Business Units and directorates were working hard, but there still remained a gap.  The Trust was not eligible to benefit from some of the elements of the Carter review, but its recommendations had helped to focus attention on the right areas. CS assured Council that there was little risk that cutting costs at this stage would have a negative impact on efficiencies.
There were no further comments and Council NOTED the contents of the update.


	15-17
	Any other business
· BH advised that interviews for the non-executive appointment were scheduled for Tuesday 24 January. Assuming that the Appointments’ Committee successfully identified a candidate to meet the criteria, Council would be asked to meet on Thursday 2nd February at 16:30 to approve the appointment.

· Council was asked to note that the next public meeting would take place at the Jubilee Community Centre in East Grinstead.



	16-17
	Questions from the public
There were none.
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